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PRESS: Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.
CHAIR CARROLL: .. . (gavel). . . This Land Use Committee meeting of November 13, 2013 will
come to order. I'm Councilmember Bob Carroll, Chair of the Land Use Committee. May I
please request first that anybody that has cell phones or anything that makes noise, please turn it
off now. We have with us this morning Vice-Chair of the Committee, Don Guzman.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Committee member Michael Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: There's Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: And Stacy Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Excused at this time are Gladys Baisa and Mike White. And excused from the
meeting as a whole is Riki Hokama. James Giroux, Deputy Corporation Counsel is with us
today.
MR. GIROUX: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: We also have the Planning Director, Will Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: The Deputy Planning Director, Michele McLean, Planner Jeffrey Dack, and
Director of Parks and Recreation representative with us today. All right. The applicant's
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representatives, we have Mich Hirano, Munekiyo & Hiraga, Incorporated for LU-19. And
representative of Grace Pacific, LLC, LU-19. Clarita Balala is our Committee Secretary and
Carla Nakata, our Legislative Attorney. Today we have three items on our agenda for
consideration, LU-19, Conditional Permit to Reestablish a Hot Mix Asphalt Plant Operation
within the County Agricultural District, Hoolehua, Molokai; LU-16, Amending Chapter 19.52,
Maui County Code, Relating to Protection of Trees Within the Historic Districts, LU-17;
Amending Section 19.36A.070, Maui County Code, Relating to Landscaping Requirements
under the Off-Street Parking and Loading Ordinance. For the individuals that will be testifying
today, please sign up at the desk. If you'll be testifying at the remote locations, please talk to the
staff over there. Testimony will be limited to the items on the agenda today. Pursuant to rules of
the Council, you're allowed to testify for three minutes with one minute to conclude if necessary.
When testifying, please state your name and the name of any organization you are representing.
Members, with... let me check with the Hana Office first before we open public testimony. Hana
Office, Miss Lono, are you there?
MS. LONO: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office.
CHAIR CARROLL: Molokai Office, are you there?
MS. ALCON: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. And Lanai Office, are you there?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Members, with no objection, we will now begin public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR CARROLL: Miss Nakata.
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, the first testifier is Ernest Rezents. He'll be testifying on Items LU-16 and
LU-17.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY....
MR. REZENTS: Good afternoon. My name is Ernest Rezents. And I'm very happy to be here today
because you have some very important issues, things that are very close to my heart and close to
your hearts, too, as well. First off, I wanted to mention about the LU-16, the trees in historic
district. I agree with the proposed bill because it's very easy to implement. It says that trees
with a circumference of 36 inches should be protected in a historic district. That's very easy to
install. And that is, equates to about 141/2 inches trunk diameter. That's a rather sizeable tree.
So that...those trees should be protected, okay. The other bill that I'd like to address is the
LU-17 pertaining to parking lot shade trees. First off, the Item 2 in the bill says large crown
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shade trees. To me that's a misnomer. And maybe it should be deleted, the large crown, and just
say shade trees shall be provided. When you say large crown shade tree, you might think of
planting only rainbow showers or royal poincianas or big trees. And you cannot only use big
trees. You can use small trees and medium size trees as well. So just shade trees shall be
provided might be more applicable, more appropriate. The other part that you have one tree per
three spaces. This is excellent but it might be little bit tight in that canopies may touch which I
would be in favor of but it may be rather tight. I think maybe one tree per four spaces might be
appropriate and still include the 25 percent shade. Item 2c., shade trees shall be expected...shall
have an expected height, add "and spread", because the spread is a very important part of a shade
tree. And maybe that should be included there because the spread gives it the shade, not the
height. So just insert the word "and spread". And Item 2d, shade trees shall provide a minimum
of 400 square feet of canopy shading at maturity per tree. If you use that language, you can only
use medium size trees and larger. Small trees by the Maui County Planting Plan have 20 foot
diameter and this equates to about 314 square feet of shade. So if you can revise that and just
say "shade trees shall provide a minimum of 25 percent shading of the entire parking area within
15 years", would be better. Then you can use small trees, medium trees, and large trees.
Everything would qualify. Okay, Item 2g, covered parking areas and so forth and photovoltaics.
Now that is a very appropriate inclusion but I'm wondering if you have parking at the top of a
garage, for instance. There would be no shade provided and if they... if those cars were at the
ground level, you would have shade trees. So I think the trees that are not being planted on the
roof top parking should be planted downstairs on the ground level to provide shade to the cars
parked on the ground level. So not just forget about the trees up above but include them in the
space down below. Item 3.4, I think maybe you shall also add "and square feet of parking area
to be shaded". That way it becomes very easy once you have the total of the area that the trees
provide and the total area that they're shading, you can compute the percentage of shade. So
maybe that language should be inserted to make it easier to implement by Planning Department.
Something that I took note is that there is no.. .nothing being said about the size of parking
by.. .of planter spaces. Right now they plant trees in diamond-shaped spaces that are four feet by
four feet with six inches on either side, so in essence the parking area becomes three feet by three
feet, or nine square feet. This is typical. Now some exceptions do occur and you have larger
parking spaces. But I think something about the planter sizes, Mr. Carroll, might be appropriate
and the existing, or the proposed third edition of the Maui County Planting Plan, we have small
trees in parking spaces of 16 square feet, could be a 4X4 or a 2X8. And medium size trees
would be planted -MS. NAKATA: Four minutes.
MR. REZENTS: --in spaces that are 64 square feet or 8X8. That's a suggestion that it be included.
And there's no inspector to review how trees are performing in parking lots, so I think a position
is necessary to work with parking lot owners and make sure the trees are being planted correctly
and cared for correctly so they provide the shade that is required. And maybe a position, most
likely a certified arborist, would be appropriate. And that position may be like other inspectors
could be housed in Planning because they inspect things that they require on plants. With that,
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thank you very much for this opportunity. And Maui Outdoor Circle asked me to speak on their
behalf as well.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you
very much.
MR. REZENTS: Okay.
CHAIR CARROLL: Miss Nakata?
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, no one else has signed up to testify.
CHAIR CARROLL: Lanai Office, do you have anyone waiting to give testimony? Lanai Office, do
you have anyone waiting to give testimony?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There's no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Molokai Office, is there anyone waiting to give testimony?
MS. ALCON: There is no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Hana Office, is there anyone waiting to give testimony?
MS. LONO: There's no one waiting at the Hana Office to testify.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Members, since we have no one else waiting to give testimony, if
there's no objection, we shall close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR CARROLL: Public testimony is now closed.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONE . .
CHAIR CARROLL: We have before us our first item today, LU-19, Conditional Permit to Reestablish
a Hot Mix Asphalt Plant Operation within the County Agricultural District, Hoolehua, Molokai.
ITEM NO. 19: CONDITIONAL PERMIT TO REESTABLISH A HOT MIX ASPHALT
PLANT OPERATION WITHIN THE COUNTY AGRICULTURAL
DISTRICT (HOOLEHUA, MOLOKAI) (CC 13-347)
CHAIR CARROLL: The Committee is in receipt of the following: County Communication 13-347,
from the Planning Director, transmitting a proposed bill entitled, A Bill for an Ordinance
Granting Grace Pacific, LLC, a Conditional Permit to Reestablish a Hot Mix Asphalt Plant
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Operation within the County Agricultural District for Property Located at Tax Key Number (2)
5-2-011:030 (POR.), Hoolehua, Molokai, Hawaii. The purpose of the proposed bill is to grant
Grace Pacific, LLC a 20-year Conditional Permit to reestablish a hot mix asphalt plant operation
within the County Agricultural District on approximately 3.0 acres within a 264-acre parcel
which has been used for quarry operations since 1948. Members, we shall first receive a
PowerPoint presentation on the application. We will be in recess for two minutes. Is the
applicant ready for a PowerPoint? We will be in recess while we lower the screen. The
Committee stands in recess. . . . (gavel). . .
RECESS:

1:45 p.m.

RECONVENE: 1:47 p.m.
CHAIR CARROLL: . . . (gavel). . . Land Use Committee meeting of November 13, 2013 is now back
in session. And we will turn the time over to the applicant.
MR. HIRANO: . . .(PowerPoint Presentation). . . Thank you Chair Carroll. And good afternoon,
Council Land Use Committee members. My name is Mich Hirano with Munekiyo & Hiraga.
And we appreciate the opportunity to present the Conditional Permit application for the proposed
Molokai Hot Mix Asphalt Plant for you today. I'd like to just provide some background
information on the application. The land owner is Grace Pacific, LLC. The applicant is Grace
Pacific, LLC. And in the audience representing the applicant this afternoon is Darrell Goo who
is the Senior Vice President of Operations for Grace Pacific. The project area for the proposed
Hot Mix Asphalt Plant is approximately three acres, and the permit that is before you this
afternoon is for a Conditional Permit to operate the hot mix asphalt plant on agriculturally-zoned
land. The project area is on Molokai, central south Molokai. It's approximately three miles
northwest of Kaunakakai and approximately four miles from the airport. It's on Maunaloa
Highway and as you can see from this project map, this is Maunaloa Highway. This is the larger
parcel. It's a portion of a larger parcel. The larger parcel is approximately 264 acres. That
larger parcel is owned by Grace Pacific and that parcel has been a parcel that has been used for a
quarry operation on Molokai since 1948. And that quarry operation has been in continuous
operation since 1948. Grace Pacific purchased the property sometime ago and has been
operating the quarry operations under a lease to Tr-Isle Construction. Grace Pacific had
operated a hot mix asphalt plant on this particular property on the same site that the application is
for, for many, many years from 1964 to 2008. They ceased operations in 2008 because it was an
older plant and there was another hot mix asphalt plant operations which they had owned and
they are in partnership with, that is on a Conditional Permit. There's an application by
Conditional Permit at the Goodfellow quarry and baseyard which is just downslope of the subject
property. Grace Pacific would like to reestablish the hot mix asphalt plant at the quarry site
because this site is becoming crowded. They're lacking space for the hot mix asphalt plant and
so the idea that Grace Pacific has is that they would dismantle this particular hot mix asphalt
plant and bring in the new plant at this particular site. Land Use designations for the subject
property, the State Land Use designation for the subject property is agricultural, and in
March 13th of this year, the Molokai Planning Commission had approved a Special Use Permit
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for the asphalt plant on agricultural lands, on the State agricultural lands. The community plan
designation is agriculture and then the Maui Zoning is Agricultural District. And the Conditional
Permit is to allow the hot mix asphalt plant on the Agricultural District. Under special uses
it's...it doesn't cover hot mix asphalt batching as a special use and that's why the application is
before the County for a Conditional Permit. As I mentioned earlier, Grace Pacific had operated
the hot mix asphalt plant at the subject property. These are some photos that we've taken on the
project site that was the part of where the previous asphalt batching plant was located. And as
you can see, it's a fairly level site surrounded by agricultural lands. There's electrical service to
the property, or to the area, and there's an underground waterline that will service this area as
well. So the area is very level. It's got some hardscape to it and it will be repaved for the asphalt
operations when they reestablish the plant at the site. Again, another, as you can see, another
photograph of the site. You can see the electrical service. Just in terms of surrounding land
uses, Manawainui Gulch is just on the other side of this property to the north. You can
also.. .you can't see it in this particular photograph, but the County landfill for Molokai is just to
the south of the site. It's the adjacent parcel so the property is surrounded by uses that would not
really be impacted by the hot mix asphalt operations. This is a picture of the previous asphalt
plant that was established at the site. And the new plant is...has basically the similar operations
as the old plant. It's an updated plant but this is where the asphalt is actually mixed and there's
furnaces that heat the asphalt. There's some fuel storage tanks for the operations. This is a what
they call a bag house and this is where the exhaust of the asphalt and the particles that are in the
exhaust get recirculated in this bag house operation and get cleaned. Some of the solid particles
get reprocessed back into the asphalt mix and the exhaust is filtered and released. And this part
of the permit, this part of the plant operates under a Clean Air Branch permit. And the exhaust is
tested annually. Samples are sent and reports are sent annually to the Department of Health in
terms of this permit. So in summary, the applicant, Grace Pacific, LLC, would like to reestablish
the HMA Plant, or hot mix asphalt plant, at the Grace Pacific quarry site. They would want to
continue to provide a local source of readily available asphalt to support construction...and the
construction industry and community on Molokai. There are a number of jobs that are lined up
for Molokai in terms of the hot mix asphalt plant. There's resurfacing of the Kamehameha
Highway as well as resurfacing of the Molokai Airport. And because there are very sparse uses
adjacent to the hot mix asphalt plant, the operations will not adversely impact surrounding
properties. So mahalo and thank you for your time. As I mentioned, Darrell Goo and myself are
available to answer any questions the Committee members may have.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. This Committee shall stand in recess for two minutes while we raise
the screen. Stand in recess. . . . gavel). . .
(

RECESS:

1:55 p.m.

RECONVENE: 1:57 p.m.
CHAIR CARROLL: . . . (gavel). . . The Land Use Committee meeting of November 13, 2013 is now
back in session. Mr. Spence, you wish to make comment?
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MR. SPENCE: No comments, Mr. Chairman, other than to say we're supportive of the project.
CHAIR CARROLL: I'm going to open the floor then. The floor is now open for questions. Mr... .oh,
and before I begin, Mr. Victorino and Mr. White are now present with us. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We were here from the beginning, Mr. Chair, but that's okay.
Thank you for recognizing me twice in the same day.
CHAIR CARROLL: You weren't here when I originally introduced everybody, Mr. Victorino. No, you
weren't.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: All right. Now I forgot my question. I guess the question I have
for the applicant is, you know, now will they be in competition with the other plant? And I guess
that would be my question with them. You know, I need to hear from the applicant himself.
CHAIR CARROLL: If there's no objection, I'll call the applicant forward.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, please.
CHAIR CARROLL: Could the applicant please go to the microphone and identify yourself.
MR. HIRANO: Thank you, Chair Carroll, and for Councilmember Victorino. I'd like to introduce
Darrell Goo who is the Senior Vice-President of Operations for Grace Pacific. And he could
answer that question that Councilmember Victorino had asked.
CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed.
MR. GOO: Hello, Committee Chair. My name is Darrell Goo. I'm the Senior Vice-President for
Grace Pacific Paving Operations. And the answer for Mr. Victorino's question is no, we will not
be competing with that other asphalt plant. We intend to take that other asphalt plant down after
we put the new one up.
MR. HIRANO: Just mention that you're owners of . . .(inaudible). . .
MR. GOO: Yeah, we're owners of both plants.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and I gotten that much so I was kinda curious, you know.
So you're actually saying you're setting up this plant as a replacement for the plant that exists at
this time?
MR. GOO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, okay. That now I'm clear with that one. Thank you very
much. I appreciate that.
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CHAIR CARROLL: Are there any further questions for the applicant while I have him up there?
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, I'm sorry, not for the applicant.
CHAIR CARROLL: Oh, okay. Well, you know what, before...is there any further questions from
anybody for the applicant? No. Thank you very much. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you Mr. Chair. I wanted to check with, I don't know,
Corp. Counsel or maybe even Mr. Victorino in his other life. The million-dollar insurance
policy, is that...prices are getting high these days. Is that enough these days, Corp. Counsel?
You gotta do that first. Sorry, James.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Giroux.
MR. GIROUX: Thank you, Chair. You know, as far as the amount I think that's what we start with.
That's kind of all of our commissions and all of our boards now that's pretty much the standard.
If you look at the Board of Variances in their Rules, they're allowed to kind of either get rid of it
or diminish it depending on whether or not they're looking at, you know, a high liability variance
versus a low liability variance. It's really up to this body. It's something that, I think, Risk
Management is probably more adapted to as far as looking at what the actual exposure is. You
know, we're, lawyers, we're looking at liability, damages. Your exposure would be more of
something that would influence, really, how much, you know, you would want to increase. If
you're looking at, like, grubbing and grading where there's a lot of that going on and there's a
sensitive area nearby, you can maybe look at that and say, well, maybe a million dollars
wouldn't be enough for a major catastrophe if all of the BMPs were to be not followed or
anything. So it's something that could be discussed as far as whether or not you think a million
dollars would cover any possible, you know, environmental or any other economic effects of the
conditional permit.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. And, Mr. Chair, I don't particularly care who it is at this
point as that I see that dollar amount and it seems to be a little low these days depending on what
we hear, of course, in our Policy and Intergovernmental Committee. I would...prior...I wouldn't
wanna hold this one up but prior to first reading, I'd like to know if Risk Management thinks our
exposure's okay with this unless, for instance, Mr. Victorino may know that answer earlier. But
I just wanna make sure we're covered to the best extent that we think is possible. Thanks.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Mr. Chair, and I'm going to bet Grace Pacific--and I don't
do their insurance—but I can bet you that they carry way more than one million dollars, because
many of the projects they go onto, many of the private projects you can do today, they'll start at
five million or three million. And so you don't get.. .you don't just make a policy for that
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amount for that particular project. Your policy generally is that limit and so if somebody asks
for a million you're covered up to that amount. Or if you're covered for five, if you asked for
five, that they have it. But you would have to ask the applicant on that. I think that would be my
next question, is I would like to ask the applicant what kind of coverage they have.
CHAIR CARROLL: If you have no objection, I will call the applicant back down.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sorry.
CHAIR CARROLL: They will get their exercise today.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sorry about that.
CHAIR CARROLL: You heard the question?
MR. GOO: Yes, I did, concerning insurance. Like Mr. Victorino said, we normally don't have
particular insurance policies for each project although in certain specifications they do determine
the minimum insurance policy we need to have. I can tell you for a fact that when we go on a
airport project, for example we have Kahului Airport coming up, that's a five-million-dollar
coverage minimum. So, yeah, we do have.. .it goes higher than that. You're correct.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further questions for the applicant?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR CARROLL: If not.. .do you have a further question for the applicant?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, yeah, yeah. You say you cover the projects you do but here it
asks for you to cover the County for any kind of liabilities. Is that...
MR. GOO: Yeah, I think when I mentioned the projects we cover, the.. .our insurance coverage for
those projects are for the agencies who put out the projects. For example, like the airports is with
the State so-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, but what on site, on your site?
MR. GOO: Oh, you mean our coverage for the site?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. GOO: Yes, we do. We have site coverage, too.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
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MR. GOO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And we're named on that one?
MR. GOO: Oh, yes, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And is it more than a million bucks?
MR. GOO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. GOO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Members, any further questions before the Chair gives his recommendation?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Recommendation.
CHAIR CARROLL: One moment. The Chair will entertain a motion to recommend passage on first
reading the proposed bill entitled, A Bill for an Ordinance Granting Grace Pacific, LLC a
Conditional Permit to Reestablish a Hot Mix Asphalt Plant Operation within the County
Agricultural District for Property Located at Tax Key Map Number (2) 5-2-011:030 (POR.),
Hoolehua, Molokai, Hawaii; incorporate any nonsubstantive revisions; and filing of County
Communication 13-347. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I move, Chair. So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: It's been moved by Ms. Crivello, seconded by...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second by me.
CHAIR CARROLL: By Mr. Victorino. Any discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'd like to just make a comment. That quarry and Grace Pacific
actually has its footprints all over the island what little we have with resurfacing and paving. So
it is really to reestablish, that's something that's been there for many years. And the quarry and
the area at Manawainui is known for its quarry and asphalt production. So I doubt very much
you'll hear any complaints from Molokai. But, you know, it's healthy for us to have this sort of
choice because just to.. .not asphalt, but just to look at if we wanted to do a driveway with
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cement, it's almost $300 a yard. So it's costly, so to have some options available for the
residents I think is something positive.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any further discussion to the motion on the floor? Seeing none, all in
favor, signify by saying, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried, seven ayes, two excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Carroll, Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Couch, Crivello, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Baisa and Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending FIRST READING of bill and FILING of
communication.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Moving on.
MR. HIRANO: Thank you very much, Chair Carroll, Committee Members.
ITEM NO. 16: AMENDING CHAPTER 19.52, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING
TO PROTECTION OF TREES WITHIN HISTORIC DISTRICTS
(misc)
CHAIR CARROLL: We have before us LU-16, Amending Chapter 19.52, Maui County Code, Relating
to Protection of Trees within Historic Districts. The Committee is in receipt of the following:
Miscellaneous Communication dated September 9, 2013, from the County Clerk, transmitting a
proposed bill entitled, A Bill for An Ordinance to Amend Chapter 19.52, Maui County Code,
Relating to Regulations on Buildings and Uses Within the Historic District. The purpose of the
proposed bill is to enhance the protection of significant trees within the Historic Districts 1 and 2
in Lahaina, and Historic District 3, in Wailuku, Maui. Correspondence dated
September 27, 2013 from the Department of Corporation Counsel, transmitting a proposed
resolution entitled, Referring to the Maui Planning Commission a Proposed Bill to Amend
Chapter 19.52, Maui County Code, Relating to Protection of Trees within the Historic Districts
1, 2 and 3. The purpose of the proposed resolution is to refer to the Maui Planning Commission
- 12 -
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a proposed bill entitled, A Bill for an Ordinance to Amend Chapter 19.52, Maui County Code,
Relating to Protection of Trees within the Historic Districts 1, 2, and 3. The purpose of the
proposed bill is to enhance the protection of significant trees, trees with a trunk circumference of
36 inches or more, within Historic Districts 1, 2, and 3. Correspondence dated
November 6, 2013, from Councilmember Elle Cochran, transmitting a proposed bill entitled, A
Bill for an Ordinance Amending Section 19.52.090, Maui County Code, and Section 19.52.100,
Maui County Code, Relating to Fine Trees. The purpose of the proposed bill is to enhance the
protection of fine trees within the Historic Districts 1 and 2 in Lahaina, and Historic District 3,
Wailuku, Maui. I
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, can you indulge me in some opening comments as to my
actions I'll be doing today in reference to the posted agenda item?
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. What I was going to do is put a motion on the floor and
then go from there to amend the motion on the floor with your correspondence that was
distributed today.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, yeah, but Chair, yeah, I just wanted to explain 'cause it can
seem a little complicated because what was post... so I mean, it's up to you if you wanna allow
me the opportunity just to have opening comments?
CHAIR CARROLL: Yeah, if...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: To kind of set clarity to what we're.. .what's gonna happen.
CHAIR CARROLL: Actually, if there's.. .or we can just go right into this now. I don't.. .1 think we can
do this before we get into the...I was going to address the Planning Department first. But I think
we can go right into this now. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, well, yeah, this is.. .thank you, Chair. Because posted on
today's meeting agenda is a proposed amendment which I had submitted to the Committee. This
proposed amendment reflects discussion by the Planning Committee which occurred at a meeting
last year on the matter of historic districts. At that meeting, attempts to include tree protection
language into the proposed bill before the Committee were unsuccessful. At that meeting, I
made a commitment on the floor to further pursue tree protection language for inclusion into the
historic district provisions of Title 19. The outcome of this pursuit is the amendment that has
been posted on today's agenda. Unfortunately, I was not aware of your,
Councilmember Carroll's, efforts to develop also tree protection language which is why two
different proposals are before the Committee today, and upon further review of the posted
amendments, I have decided that the language I have proposed is not well suited for the historic
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district provisions of Title 19. The concerns are over delegating authority to the Arborist
Committee in Title 19 and how that may conflict with authority of the Cultural Resources
Commission have been raised. So I wanted to inform this Committee that I will not be pursuing
the proposed amendments posted on today's agenda. Instead I have distributed, staff has
distributed at today's meeting the new proposals. So that's what's going on and the handout is in
blue lettering along with black. So the blue font is my changes and amendments which we will
be working with. So that...I just.. .hopefully that explains and brings clarity to what's going on
today, Chair. Thank you for that opportunity.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So given that, those comments, the November 6
correspondence is no longer relevant. So will we be working off the September 27th -CHAIR CARROLL: Right. Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --correspondence?
CHAIR CARROLL: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And then the next question is, is to Ms. Cochran. These changes are to
that November 27.. .or September 27 th document? Is that correct?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Exhibit 1.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Exhibit 1, yep.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thanks.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Before we proceed any further, I'd like to get comment from the
Planning Department, then we'll -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR CARROLL: --come back.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, please.

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 13, 2013

CHAIR CARROLL: Mr... .we have three people over there. We shall give them the choice who wishes
to speak with us.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Two from Planning. He's the arborist side.
CHAIR CARROLL: Is there any comment?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I haven't been privy to a lot of the discussion regarding this
bill, or the couple of bills regarding our historic districts. I'm... I'm just in discussion with
people who have been involved with this. I'm just not familiar with what we're trying to resolve
with this. Normally, a bill comes forward after, you know, say, I mean in this particular case,
say if there've been a large number of trees that have been cut within the historic district,
significant trees that, you know, or within the Wailuku district or whatever, I'm just not familiar
with what we're trying to resolve with this, what the issue is. I would also... and I would thank
Councilmember Cochran for her proposed language. Of course, we haven't had time to review
this. Again, I'm not sure if anybody has actually walked through. You know, one of my things
as Planning Director is I'm always looking at it, unintended consequences of proposed
legislation, especially amendments to Title 19. I'm not sure that anybody has actually walked
through our historic districts and seen what this means. This is not a...nothing has come to the
Planning Department's attention that there is a problem to resolve. So if we were to go out then
to the historic districts and look around and see, okay, would this improve something? Would it
create problems that are unforeseen? My preference would be there'd be more investigation on a
committee level and actually see what, you know, what's trying to be produced by this ordinance
rather than just saying this is something we should do and pass it out.
CHAIR CARROLL: The Chair is going to take the unusual, for him, step now of making a statement.
This has been around, in one form or another, since I was first on the Council back in 2002. It
has always come to a point like how Mr. Spence has said to where they want us to go back again.
It has had countless discussions. The bill before you is the best working with the community, the
Arborist Committee, with their suggestions which we hope will be incorporated with the public.
It is something that really needs to go to the Planning Commission itself to where the public and
the commission members who are members of the public, volunteers, can look at this. And look
at this what comes out and the transmittal from today, receive testimony from the public. They
have all the resources. Mr. Spence and his Department are the resource for the Planning
Commission. They have all the resources over there to truly, really look at this bill, receive
public testimony, spend the time over there discussing the things that Mr. Spence is concerned
with. And come back to us and send it back with a recommendation that we can then choose to
amend, not amend, or act upon in any way we see fit. And that is the purpose of this meeting
today. We realize that we could stay over here because there are so many options. This has just
never got to this point because of all these options that we've considered over time. We'll be
getting over there in a moment. As Chair, I firmly believe that this and the other bill that we're
going to be hearing, and this bill that we work with our Members over here today to make any
changes that they think are appropriate now, gets referred to the Planning Commission. It is
something that the public...this was generated by the public. It's been public even though many
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people say there aren't too many concerns. We just did a brief search and found out how many
newspaper articles where the public was concerned about these very subjects about trees, and
I'm compiling that for the other bill which is in Mr. Guzman's Committee. But it is a concern to
the public. The Chair has done the best he could to work with the Committee and work with the
public to put what is before you today. I'm hoping that with or without amendments that we can
forward this to the Planning Commission. And now Parks is waiting for us. If you
have...identify yourself at the microphone, please.
MR. SAKODA: I'm David Sakoda, County Arborist, out of Department of Parks and Recreation. I
have several concerns about this proposed bill, but I guess I'm a little bewildered as to what bill
we're looking at right now. But the, you know, the diameter specification of 36 inches
circumference, that comes down to 111/2 inches in diameter, because circumference divided by pi
is your diameter. So that...where is that measured? Is that going to be at the base of the tree
where the flare is the maximum? Well, you can have a papaya tree or a manila palm with 11 1/2
inch diameter. So it's not easy. I mean we're gonna have discussions on what a significant tree
is and that's number one. Number two is there is no provision for any kind of hazardous tree
condition. If a landowner, and these are mostly... it seems like a majority of these could
potentially be privately-owned trees. In one of these proposed legislations, it was supposed to be
the County Arborist who was supposed to do hazard tree assessments on private land which I
don't support at all. But in this, it's not...I don't know what the addresses are gonna be, what the
exemptions are gonna be to cover hazardous tree conditions. Are we just gonna wait and have
the Cultural Resources Commission review that and then, you know, take our chances whether
the tree falls and causes property damage? And I mean then that would be.. .that would
not.. .that would be malfeasance. There's a couple of other issues but.. .1 mean those are the real
broad ones, and I don't know if you have in this that I'm looking at, under Section H and under
Section F, Number 4, you're referencing American National Standards Institute. Those are
broad guidelines for pruning. But in the other one you did reference International Society of
Arboriculture Standards which are gonna be more specific. So I would rather see that as well as
the ANSI standards. But you're getting into best management practice kind of standards when
you get into those kind of fields. But also, you know, the existing ordinance, the existing
ordinance does cover Historical District 3 which is Wailuku. But that was done before we even
had a arborist, I believe. So, you know, it's good to have the protection. It's good to have that
36-inch circumference. But it.. .the current one doesn't even address the hazardous tree
condition issue. So that's something that we.. .1 feel is lacking in any of these proposals.
CHAIR CARROLL: The hazardous trees conditions, too, in the previous bill, that is in Mr. Guzman's
Committee. Not everything is addressed in this particular bill now. There are three bills out
there. Not everything is addressed in one bill. So we have, and again, this is the best could come
up with. There are many... we've had many opinions about, for instance, circumference, where
you're gonna measure it. Your palms get a difference measurement than koa trees. And some
time a decision is gonna have to be made and that's what we're hoping that the Planning
Commission will spend the time over there and working with the public and be able to answer
some of these questions and really give it scrutiny and be able to come back to us. With the
Department guiding them as far as legality and everything, I'm pretty sure that they will come
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back with a recommendation that we can seriously consider. Members, we are here. I'm sorry.
Oh, I'm sorry. Ms. McLean?
MS. MCLEAN: Thank you, Chair. I'd like to make a couple comments specifically on the bill
whenever you feel that's appropriate.
CHAIR CARROLL: I'm sorry.
MS. MCLEAN: Whether that's now or at a later point in discussion. Just looking at the language that
Councilmember Cochran provided today and comparing that with the bill that you had drafted,
those are pretty similar to each other. So just some general comments on those. In terms of
forwarding something to the Planning Commission, there are a few questions that it would be
helpful to the Department for the Committee to sort out a little bit before you move it out. And
that would be what kind of criteria you would expect the Cultural Resources Commission to use
if you're asking them to approve the removal of one of these trees. What criteria they should use
and what process that would be? Would it be a permit of some sort? Because this isn't...you
know, we don't warm have to make that up on the fly in front of the Planning Commission.
And I would think that we would wanna get the Cultural Resources Commission's input on this
as well since this would be a duty we'd be giving them if this were to ultimately pass. But it's
not clear to me that that's, that determining whatever criteria you might have is within their
purview. Like that Number 4 in Councilmember Cochran's proposal where the Cultural
Resources Commission would get input from the County Arborist or the Arborist Committee in
determining compliance with maintenance standards, that seems that you'd be asking the
Cultural Resources Commission to be responsible for monitoring tree maintenance in the historic
districts. And I think that does go beyond their authority. Determining if a tree is a cultural
resource certainly would fall into their authority. And having a process for removing that tree, I
could see perhaps them having a say. Replacing that tree, removing that tree, they could have a
say in. But in terms of monitoring maintenance of all of these trees, that's a bit of a concern.
Last thing I'd be interested, if you would like us to take this to the Cultural Resources
Commission as well, the mere size of the circumference of the trunk, I don't know that that all by
itself establishes a tree as significant. There might be smaller trees that are significant. So
maybe getting their input on what would truly establish what kind of trees in the historic districts
would be protected. So, thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Members, I think you see right now why it was so hard to get this bill
off the ground. This is why. It's not an easy thing to do.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I kinda related that this morning.
CHAIR CARROLL: It's a matter, yeah -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
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CHAIR CARROLL: --it's a matter of interpretation, a matter of opinions. It's a matter of our experts.
It's a matter of what the public wants. It is not an easy task. The Chair and this Committee,
we've gone over.. .1 don't think this Committee can do too much more with this bill. That's why
I want it at the Planning Commission level. And she's.. .1 know poor Ms. McLean over there,
she would like to have it clear and she would like to have some more guidance on where to go.
Or I should say she would like more ability to guide the Planning Commission and explain to
them their options which is really what it comes down to, 'cause it is... will be a Planning
Commission that makes these decisions and does this with the assistance of the Department.
And, of course, any guidance that the Park Department can get from us to make things clearer,
I'm sure they would appreciate and we would like to do too. However, it really.. .and there's a
reason it goes to the Planning Commission. And these are some of the reasons it does go over
there. That's why we want to send it there so they can have these discussions that we're having
now. It is a complex matter. It is easy to say, well, let's look at it some more. I don't think after
all these years we can look at it too much more, this Committee, at this time. We need to get a
reading from the public hearings at the Planning Commission level and with the people over
there along with the Department, see what they come back with and see what we can act upon
and the options that they come up with. Because we could, excuse me, we could stay over here
all night and come up with different options, and still there's gonna be different opinions about
height, circumference and everything else that has been brought up. I'll open the floor to any
further discussion. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just to give you a little bit of historical
perspective, at least from my dealings with the Planning Department and pushing stuff out to the
Planning Commission, they've asked, at least my Committee, to vet it as much as possible before
going to the Planning Commission so they know what we're thinking, where we're kind
of...what direction we're going. So as much...
CHAIR CARROLL: We are the policy. And policy we should be very clear as far as the policy goes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR CARROLL: As for determining the girth of trees and other things, that is going to be a matter
of discussion and that needs public input and what. I think we are pretty clear on policy. If
anybody has any suggestions or would like to bring up any amendments concerning policy, I
have no objection. Are you finished? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I guess for me the determination on the girth of the
tree is kind of a policy decision between whether you wanna protect something that's this big
around or this big around. You know, 36-inch diameter is this big. Thirty six-inch
circumference is about this big. And, you know, I think that's a policy decision. I'm not sure
I'm terribly concerned about something that's this big around. But something this big round, I
am. And I don't know where we draw the line between what we should be comfortable doing
and what we're willing to punt to the Planning Commission.
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CHAIR CARROLL: I would say this that somebody much wiser said to me that you can get into
discussion of rationalization and then open up a swamp that there's no way out. We can talk
about, well, should that be policy. We could talk about all the entire regulations whether that
could be policy. But policy needs to be general, and the discussion of height, width, canopies,
that needs to be something that the public needs to really weigh in on and the Commission needs
the opportunity to look at and make some decisions. That is why, again, this never got off the
ground because we could never determine, the Council, the Committee, and the different
committees that were involved. They always bogged down on that. That's why I'm so adamant
about sending it to the Planning Commission with the hopes that with the guidance we have
given with what we are sending them and, believe me, there is a lot of public concern. They're
not here today because they are counting on being able to have that input at the Planning
Commission. The different members of the Arborist Committee, the Lahaina people, they're
waiting to see it come before the Planning Commission so they can address the different issues
that we've been mentioning today. I do not know how to tighten it up anymore without just
arbitrarily pulling numbers out of the sky. We just don't have that ability over here. Any further
discussion? Mr. Guzman?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Just some questions in regards to what the Departments
have mentioned. My concern is technical as well, but it looks as though the ordinance or the bill
proposed in my Committee would solve some of these issues as to what conditions should be met
in order to remove the tree. So I'm getting the bigger picture now that these three ordinances
that you've proposed should be somewhat incorporated into one. But it looks as though they
were submitted or introduced separately. But I see where the missing elements are wherein the
removal of certain trees would dictate using the ordinance that's in my Committee. I see where
that's missing. The other portion is I'm not quite sure I understand what the significance tree is
versus a fine tree because it looks as though now you've got three different categories happening.
You have an exceptional tree which the Arborist Committee actually nominates and then goes,
makes a list and goes to the Council for approval. And now you have in the historical district
significant trees and fine trees. So I'm wondering what the differences are between significant
trees and fine trees. And another aspect is I'm not sure whether the Cultural Resources
Commission, under their authorized provisions in the Code, allows them to, you know... is that
their jurisdiction to determine what is a significant tree or a fine tree, because it's.. .maybe we
need to amend their provisions or their duties. But I do know that the Arborist Committee's
duties under the Code is to identify cultural trees as well. So I kinda had those issues raised at
this point. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Well, within the.. .within those Districts 1, 2, and 3 they have the final word.
They can consult with the Arborists. They have that option. But they do have the say within
those Districts, Lahaina, Wailuku. They have the say within the Districts. They can consult with
and that's how the Districts stand.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So when we're talking about provisions or conditions for the Arborists to
use--I mean, not Arborists, I'm sorry--the Cultural Commission standards that they would use to
determine whether the tree is to be allowed to stay there or to be removed, what guidance do they
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go to? Do they just go by, we're not going to remove because it's cultural or...I guess that's
where the missing element is because those conditions are in my Committee. And so you're
going to pass this forward to the Planning Commission incomplete without the other standard
conditions in my ordinance. So I can see where the Commission, the Planning Commissions
would probably have a difficult time piecing everything together.
CHAIR CARROLL: The ones in, again, in the cultural districts, they have the final authority in that.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion? If not, the Chair's gonna give his recommendation.
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. You know, we had this, this came out of
previously out of my Committee last term. And I remember the discussion and we did have
some response from the Cultural Resources Committee, 'cause I do agree with Ms. McLean that
the Cultural Resources Commission probably should be here for this discussion. But we do have
some correspondence from them and Staff is in the process of getting that. So I'd like to know if
we can introduce that as soon as they get it up here, because they have made responses to my
Committee's requests about this exact issue.
CHAIR CARROLL: All I can say is I can assure you the Cultural Resources Commission will be at the
Planning Commission for the hearings and they have made their concerns known. They, too, are
waiting to see what comes out of the Planning Commission. They're looking for more guidance.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR CARROLL: Again, it's difficult. Any further discussion before the Chair -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Just real...
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I think being that this relates to historic
districts, thereby that's why CRC is wrapped up in all of this, bottom line. So -CHAIR CARROLL: It is...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You know, I mean...
CHAIR CARROLL: It is but they have the last word.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, so that's why the Cultural.. .you know, CRC is here and why
the language is, you know, posted in this Code. So it's not like is it their job or not or their duty
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or their, you know, purview. Yeah, because it's historical districts and they are the CRC so
that's kind of my general comment.
CHAIR CARROLL: Well, it is hoped that they will use this Code as a guideline.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
CHAIR CARROLL: But they do have the veto power, you might say.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, yes. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion before I give my recommendation?
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: One more question, Chair. Can I get an input from Corporation Counsel in
regards to the issues presented?
CHAIR CARROLL: Yeah. Corporation Counsel?
MR. HOPPER: Well, Mr. Chair, thank you. The original ordinance as has been mentioned, I think,
only dealt with Historic District 3 and it basically stated that there's...you cannot take out what's
called a large tree. It's what they defined that at that time. They're a fourth type of tree then, a
large tree that was defined as any tree with a trunk circumference greater than 60 inches. That's
what we had originally. And it said you couldn't take one of those out without written approval
from the Cultural Resources Commission. And that included private and publicly owned trees
but it was in the Wailuku District only. It was not in Districts 1 and 2. And with 60 inches in
circumference rather than 36 inches. Now I don't know about the history of administering that
provision but I think the points are well taken that there should be a clear criteria for establishing
which trees need to be reviewed because remember these are for private and public individuals.
And a member...a private owner of a tree should be given notice, in the Code, clearly that their
tree has some sort of. .meets the criteria that before they can take that out, they need to go to the
Cultural Resources Commission, because it's going to apply to anybody regardless if it's in your
front lawn or if it's a publicly owned tree that's in the right of way. So I think the point about
where you measure from is probably well taken. You know, is it 36 inches at any point on the
tree or anything like that? I think that was a good point made and in addition, I do think it was
probably a good idea to establish some sort of emergency removal if, you know, there's.. .make
an exception for if there's, you know, health and safety issue. It can be difficult as far as
emergencies on who's going to make the determination and when. But I think that's probably a
relevant thing to look at. In addition, generally I really have no idea how many of these trees are
there in Historic Districts 1 and 2 so it may be helpful to know how many trees this is going to
implicate. And I think the Deputy Director's idea of having the Cultural Resources Commission
to have a bit of guidance, some criteria, by which where they would say yea or nay for the
removal of the tree if it comes to them. Altogether I mean it's a legal bill, obviously, I signed it.
But I do think it's going to affect a lot more trees than has been, have been affected previously
and make them.. .make those trees before they're removed have to go to the Cultural Resources
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Commission. How many more I'm not exactly certain but obviously going from a 60-inch
circumference to a 36-inch circumference and then adding Historic Districts 1 and 2 is a
substantial expansion. And so there should be adequate enforcement personnel and adequate
personnel to administer the requests for removal and other issues like that in the bill as it comes
forward if passed. I mean keep in mind for the exceptional trees, as you know, there's a lot that
needs to be done in order for those trees to be deemed exceptional which restricts the ability to
remove them, such as, I think, even recording documents in the Bureau of Conveyances to give
subsequent purchasers notice that, hey, this tree in your property, you cannot take it out without
approval of the Cultural Resources Commission. And while it's true that, yes, zoning
ordinances, people are deemed to have notice of those, their setbacks, building heights, things
like that, it still may be a bit...I'm not sure if it would be surprising for someone to know that
there's a tree in their front lawn that they can't take out because of its size. So something like
that.. .because you're going from 60 to 36 and then widening your area, I think the public notice
would probably be a good idea. Not necessarily legally required in all cases but something that
would be a good idea.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Can I have a follow-up?
CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, thank you. This is for the Department, how many, you know, in
Historical District 1 and 2, would you know how many trees there are on private lands over
there.. .on private property? And can you give us some kind of idea what we're talking.. .what
we're facing in terms of enforcing or how many privately-owned properties we have there in the
historical district that would...this would affect?
MR. SPENCE: We can find out how many properties were affected. How many trees, we're probably
talking hundreds, perhaps a couple thousand. I'm not sure. Again, it goes back to my first
comment, as far as enforcement and all that, again, I'm not...in my opening comments I said I'm
not aware of what this bill is trying to resolve. So I can't answer what...how many more
personnel we would need or what enforcement, what issues we're gonna come up with
enforcement because I'm not aware what this is trying to resolve.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: You know, Chair, I'm all for protection of the trees but the one standard of
just the size, I'm a little bit... it's difficult for me to just say, okay, this whole area designated as
District 1, all trees in that area because of its size, are now placed in a special category either
significance or fine, based on just the size alone. If we're going to involve the Cultural
Commission, they should have a second criteria, size and culture or something else. I just...to
blanket it just by the size alone treats it as special and the location, it's within the historical
district, location and size, well, what if it isn't a significant tree? What if it...I mean only...I'm
just having a hard time just accepting one criteria based on just the size. But, you know,
let's.. .I'm open to discussion.
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CHAIR CARROLL: That is why I want to send it to the Planning Commission because we've had that
discussion and it was just a circle that never closed. I'm hopeful that the Planning Commission,
working with the public, working with the CRC, and the Planning Commission is uniquely
qualified because the decisions that come outside from this ordinance are directly related to the
decisions they need to make in land use decisions. Zoning, et cetera, are directly affected by
this. So they're uniquely qualified to answer a lot of these questions that we're having with
circumference and authority, et cetera. That.. .that's why the Chair feels so strongly that we need
to send it over there. Further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Go ahead.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, following up, and I hear the, you know, the dilemma and the
what ifs and, you know, I see where you're coming from that we gotta start somewhere. And
I'm very confident and comfortable that whatever leaves this room goes down to the Planning
Commission for discussion and CRC and they can input what they want. I can picture all the
trees that I, as not an expert on trees, consider significant being born and raised in Lahaina,
literally in the historic district. I know the ones, the ulu trees, the coconut trees, the banyan tree,
the crown flower, yeah, I mean, and I'm just a layman, everyday person that knows the, you
know, the ins and outs of that town. So I don't think it's that farfetched to implement this. It's
not, to me, a burden and I just.. .there's three poinciana trees just chopped down in front of
No. 1 BBQ this morning. I don't know why. It looked perfectly good to me. I'm not a arborist.
But the trunks were beautiful. One looked a little maybe damaged but...
CHAIR CARROLL: All, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Anyways, Chair, I feel confident that whatever leaves this room
goes to Planning Commission. They will have the say as you stated, the public, too. So that's
kinda where I'm coming from. So I hope that something does move out, as you do. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I agree that the public needs to be heard on
this. I'm gonna make a suggestion that I know is very popular around here but, you know what?
This Committee meeting should be held in Lahaina. That's where the historic district is. Get
those folks a chance to come out and speak. You know, it's in the middle of the day and they're
not able to come out here but if we get a chance, if there's such an issue, I think they need to be
heard in their district. So just a thought on that, sir.
CHAIR CARROLL: Again, I will repeat that I've had a lot of calls. We have talked to just about
everybody in the world already, and they were hopeful that this would go to the Planning
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Commission and that is where they would like to go over there and state their case. Again,
because the Planning Commission is uniquely qualified to be able to address many of these
issues. Not trying to push but I'd like to give my recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Recommendation, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I, I...
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, I tend to agree with Mr. Couch 'cause this is the middle of the
day and I know more than...as much as Ms. Cochran and more than others the distance between
here and Lahaina. I think it would be very helpful if we were to at least take the time to hear
from them.
CHAIR CARROLL: Again, this meeting is known. You'll notice they are not here. All the ones I have
talked to have indicated they were waiting for this to pass out from the Council to go to the
Planning Commission, because they felt that was the place that they wish to go over there and
address these issues. That's all I can do is pass on the concerns that I've had.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes.
MR. SAKODA: Well, this amendment does include Wailuku Historical District 3 and they're close to
people there but there's none.., from that area here as well. But public hearings might be a good
thing. But also if it's going to go to that Planning Commission, that, you know, I hope that they
tap into the expertise that's available in the arboricultural field and not sit in the room and try to
guess at these things so that we can iron out some of these issues before they come to the floor
again.
CHAIR CARROLL: I will go out on a limb and speak for the Planning Commission. I was a former
chair of the Planning Commission when Mr. Spence, Ms. McLean was over there as planners.
Always, the Planning Commission, we had with the resources available to them, has always gone
outside and gotten every resource that they needed. They are not shy about it. It's obvious, I
mean these are the decisions that they need to make. They do have the ability to bring in any of
the resources necessary. I cannot see them excluding anything like that, any input like that.
Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, if may...sorry, sorry. I know. One last comment. Just to
hopefully allay the fears of people here that, oh my god, people aren't gonna have the
opportunity to chime in and learn about what this is. I have Lahaina News, a Council
Connection, and these are the types of things that I purposely put in to educate the community.
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CHAIR CARROLL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And, you know, it runs...it brings awareness to what it is we're
working on, what it is that directly affects where they live. And so, again, I'm very confident
that there'll be ample opportunity for the public to learn, be aware of what's happening, chime
in, you know, make suggestions and what have you. So that's my last two cents. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: And remember it does come back to us. The Chair will entertain a motion to
recommend adoption of the proposed resolution entitled, Referring to the Maui Planning
Commission a Proposed Bill to Amend Chapter 19.52, Maui County Code, Relating to
Protection of Trees within Historic Districts 1, 2, and 3.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Moved by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Excuse me. Discussion?
Hearing none -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: --all in favor of the motion signify -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, wait, wait. I have amendments.
CHAIR CARROLL: Oh, I'm sorry. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: I am sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Before we move on, so in.. .what's been distributed to this body in
the black and the blue font page, I believe we all have it. These are my.. .the font in blue is what
I'm looking to insert. That's my amendments but I can...if...I guess I'll do it one at a time and
hopefully get support. Is that fine, Chair? I have an amendment.
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes, please proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, I.. .thank you, Chair. I move to amend proposed
Subsection 19.52.090(H)(1), Maui County Code, by inserting the phrase, and it is notated in blue
on our page, "and not designated an exceptional tree pursuant to Chapter 12.24A of this code".
And we can see it's after "or more" and before "shall".
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: It's been moved by Ms. Cochran, seconded by Mr. White. Discussion?
Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. So basically this language creates a situation where a
tree could be regulated by two separate tree protection provisions, the rules governing trees
designated exceptional trees are clearly defined in that Chapter 12.24. So I feel the exceptional
tree designation is more appropriate through that mechanism for...and it's unnecessary for
exceptional tree to be subjected to additional regulations as the current language is stating. And
this is basically to avoid the situation of having overlapping regulations going on. So that's kind
of the reasoning behind that sentence that I've inserted there. And I think Mr. Guzman
mentioned, you know, we got three different tree proposals going on and so that's.. .I'm just
trying to, you know, narrow it down.
CHAIR CARROLL: The Chair concurs. Further discussion -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you very much, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: --to the motion to amend the main motion on the floor?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, I'd like to hear -CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --from the Department. I'd like to hear from the Department,
please?
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. McLean?
MS. MCLEAN: Thank you, Chair. It's an important clarification so we're supportive of that. I would,
again, just ask if you can have two minutes of discussion on the circumference idea.
What...we're happy to take the bill to Planning Commission and have the discussion and have
the public input. What you send to us should be your best shot at this proposal to get their input
on that and, you know, if there's discussion on the circumference, where it's measured and some
of the criteria for removal, that would be great. That would give them more to discuss;
otherwise, we're gonna give it to them and we're gonna say we can't support this 'cause we
don't know enough. And I don't know, it's.. .we're happy to have that discussion with the
Committee and give our input on that and I'm not trying to delay it, Chair. It's before we take
something to the Commission, we want it to be in reasonably final form. And, you know, if the
Committee isn't gonna do that today and you wanna send it out, that's fine. But I don't think it's
the Planning Commission's role to have the debate on the policy decision of the circumference
and how it's measured and what criteria should be used. So that's what we're asking for
the.. .you know, just put a little bit more in there and that's a lot more for us to take to the
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Commission. But in terms of the amendment making the... specifying that the exceptional trees
are different, that's a great amendment. On the 36 inches, if you wanna keep it like that, so be it.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any more discussion to the motion to amend the main motion on the floor?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Would the maker of the motion consider changing that portion to
36.. .I'm sorry, a 24-inch diameter measured 36 inches from the ground?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Twenty four-inch diameter? Oh, Chair can I have -CHAIR CARROLL: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Ms. McLean, chime...or whoever from Departments, is that what
you're searching for? Is to broaden it?
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. McLean?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The number? You want the number higher? Is that the concern
here?
MS. MCLEAN: Well, a couple of Committee members had said that a 36-inch circumference is a rather
small tree. A 24-inch diameter would be a larger tree. And the Arborist had suggested
specifying where that distance is measured. Is it from the ground? Is it from a certain height
from the ground? So that kind of specificity is very helpful.
MR. SAKODA: The existing 60 inch...or I guess the previous 60-inch circumference comes out to be
about 19 inches in diameter. Standard industry measurements taken for a tree of that size is done
at diameter breast height which is 41/2 feet above the ground, the highest point of the ground. So
that gives you the industry standard for measuring the diameter of a tree for that size of a tree.
So, you know, the 111/2-inch diameter or the 36-inch circumference, that to me is just so broad as
far as a general diameter for a tree that a lot of things that I don't even consider trees, like papaya
trees or a Manila palm, would be within that specification if it's measured at the ground level
because you have that so much flare at the base. So that's why you have the industry standard of
41/2 feet above the ground. Diameter breast height is what it's called.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Does the measurement of 24-inch diameter make sense to you or should
it be 20 inches?
MR. SAKODA: You see, you get it...a larger tree is gonna be more significant I would think. But then
you get into species and, you know, if you have a species that grows very slowly like a Lama or
a Lignum Vitae, then you may have a significant diameter at 111/2. So, you know, you're trying
to make these big blanket decisions but you need to realize what you want to do, I guess. And
that is, you wanna preserve trees of significance and the significance may be tied to species. It
may be tied to culture. You know, like if you look over the requirements, the categories criteria
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for exceptional trees, they're pretty specific and they do cover I think five different categories.
So, you know, I.. .just to base it on size, I don't.. .you know, I really don't feel comfortable about
because a species...it varies by species. Eleven and a half, 24 inches for a monkeypod, you
know, they grow so fast that they can grow in an area that is just not maintained and it's gonna
be a nuisance tree but it can meet that category, you know. I've run into those situations and had
to take 'em out because they're a nuisance. They're leaning against the street lamp, you know.
Because they just.. .nobody maintained it, it just grew.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Cochran still has the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. And again, this is the difficulty in the size and all
this stuff, but, you know, coconuts are extremely significant and culturally, you know, sensitive
and what have you. That's why this is historic districts and CRC will have a say and they may
solicit the input of yourself, the Arborists, also. So for me I think.. .I'm agreeable with -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Take it out. I think it really gets to the point where you've got to look
at the specific type of tree.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, and I understand Mr. Sakoda in regards to the specie and
what have you and, yeah, that's a concern for me too. And that's why the size, this size...it's
small but there's many small trees in Lahaina that I believe are very significant. But, again, it'll
get vetted through CRC. It'll get vetted through and so it's a dilemma. But I.. .we have a motion
on the floor and thank you, Mr. White, for seconding it.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, may I suggest that we just go with her initial comments and
then I have a amendment to that Number 1 that might alleviate some of this.. .these issues. So
her initial amendment, can we vote on that and then continue on with Number 1?
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes. I will accept any amendments from the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion to the...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I don't wanna say yes to something until I hear the amendment.
You know, in other words, if you're gonna make an amendment, I wanna hear the amendment
now instead of waiting until I say yes to something and then I hear the amendment. And maybe
now I really don't agree with it. So -CHAIR CARROLL: Well, anybody, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no he wants to make an amendment.
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CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Victorino, anyone, the Chair will allow to make an amendment. We have an
amendment to the main motion on the floor now. Anyone can make an amendment afterwards
and I'm not going to ask them and stack up what amendments we might hear. When somebody
proposes it, then you can make... discuss it and make a decision. But we do have a motion on the
floor now, an amendment to the main motion that we are going to.. .if there's no further
discussion, we need to vote on that. Any further discussion? All those in favor of the motion on
the floor to amend the main motion, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR CARROLL: One no, five ayes, motion passes.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Carroll, Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Couch, and White.
NOES: Councilmember Victorino.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Baisa, Crivello, and Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion? And one, two, three excused. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I move to amend that same paragraph, Number 1, to
remove the word "shall" and insert "may" after the previous amendment that just happened. And
then at the end of the sentence...add the words "by the Arborist Committee or the Cultural
Resources Commission." And what that will read then is, "may be identified as significant tree
by the Arborist Committee or Cultural Resources Commission".
CHAIR CARROLL: It's been moved by Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
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CHAIR CARROLL: Seconded by Mr. Victorino. Discussion? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Because we worried about the size and what not, this
might be able to give the experts and arborists...the Arborist Committee are experts. The
Cultural Resources Commission is experts on the historical significance of the trees. So either
one of those two committees may be able to say, yeah, this is a significant tree, we'll do it. But
as the Arborist said, Mr. Sakoda, you know, what if it's a monkeypod tree? Eleven inches on a
monkeypod tree is a baby monkeypod tree. So it just.. .1 don't like the word "shall" here because
it says any tree of that size or bigger. So I would like the Arborist Committee or the Cultural
Resources Committee to have that say.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion to the motion to amend the main motion on the floor?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair? I'd like to hear from the Arborist again on that
proposed amendment.
CHAIR CARROLL: The Arborist, please proceed.
MR. SAKODA: Okay, I think a lot of people may view the Arborist Committee as a technical expertise
committee on arboricultural aspects. It may or may not be. Right now it's an advisory
committee. It's an advisory committee and it's a great sounding board. However, they may or
may not have the technical knowledge that you assume they do have. At this point in time, the
majority of the nine-member committee does not have the technical knowledge and experience
as the body of the members. So you have a majority of the committee that is really passionate
and loves trees but is not technically knowledgeable about aspects of arboriculture. So, you
know, I'm an ex officio member on that committee but I do not make nominations, motions. I
don't vote and they don't.. .they don't have to listen to me. So there's.. .1 mean it's great. You
could have a sounding board from them. It's an advisory committee. But I'm really leery when
laws start getting tied to their decisions, you know, because they're an advisory committee, you
know. And they may, you know, I mean they're gonna be more passionate most of the time than
knowledgeable about the aspects of trees.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I was just going to ask if Corp. Counsel could weigh in this 'cause I'm
not sure how Arborist Committee in Title 19 get.. .can work together.
CHAIR CARROLL: Corporation Counsel?
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair -CHAIR CARROLL: Do you know the question?
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MR. HOPPER: Well, Mr. Chair, I was just trying to get clarification. We're talking about the Arborist
Committee or the Cultural Resources Commission. Where would they be added in the... in your
amendment. I just...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: At the end of Number 1. It says, "any tree within Historic District
No. 1 and Historic District No. 2 with a trunk circumference of 36 inches or more and not
designated as an exceptional tree pursuant to Chapter 12.24A of this code, may be identified as a
significant tree by the Arborist Committee or the Cultural Resources Committee.
MR. HOPPER: So the... I'm not sure how the process would work. Right now, we're talking about
36 inches determines if you are a significant tree. So if you're a homeowner, you have a tree of
that length, or of that circumference, you're a significant tree. Now, what, in addition you would
have to have a designation made of your tree at that time...before this, before you decide to take
it down, it also has to be designated by the CRC or the Arborist Committee before it can become
a significant tree? Okay, because this is not requiring an owner to go for any tree that has 36
inches and then go for those agencies for approval and determination? Or as a prerequisite? I'm
not exactly sure what we're looking at here? If we're saying, oh, they also.. .they're gonna do a
thing every few meetings where they have.. .they designate trees and then we'll say this is
designated as a significant tree? Or is that going to happen when somebody wants to chop down
a tree and it's over 36 inches? I mean right now it's just saying they're gonna go to the CRC. Is
this saying they can go to the Arborist Committee also, instead of the CRC? Pick one of the two
and have them say it? Or... I'm a bit unclear because I'm not sure when the designation would
take place in time, I guess is what I'm getting at.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair? Mr. Chair?
MR. HOPPER: Because right now we've got 36 inches, it's automatically designated. But if there's -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. HOPPER: --discretion in designation, when does that happen? I would think it would have to
happen before chopping down; otherwise, the person would say, I'm 36 inches but I have no
designation. So I can still chop it down. Or is it a case where you want them to go every time
it's over 36 to the CRC which that would seem redundant with what we already have. Or go to
the Arborist Committee which is an alternative and then obviously that's an issue that the
Arborist has brought up. So...
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, and the reason I brought that up is 'cause I am very, very
uncomfortable with just saying any tree over 36 inches is significant. I wouldn't support that one
bit. I would like to have somebody make a decision and if Mr. Sakoda says that the Arborist
Committee is not an expert committee then we'll have to figure out maybe what...where that
would go as far as for the, you know, significance of the tree, because it's a tree that is really
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significant as opposed to a tree that's historically or culturally significant. There are two
different types of significance and just the size of the trunk does not make a significant tree, in
my opinion. So that's why I'm trying to narrow it down a little bit more, but I guess Mr. Hopper
is...says it expands it a little bit more than narrow.
MR. HOPPER: Well...
CHAIR CARROLL: I will make one comment. The Arborist Committee is just like this Council and
this Committee. We do not have the expertise in trees and we look to people to give us advice.
Because we do not have the expertise does not mean that we cannot make decisions. The
Arborist Committee is the same thing. They have expert advice over there and they need to
either take it or consider or not. But that's the way it is. You do not have.., look for a bunch of
experts to serve on the committee. And so it comes down to that. I just wanted to make that
clear. Any further discussion to the motion on the.. .motion to amend the main motion on the
floor? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I like Mr. Couch's amendment because I think
it's important for us to protect culturally and historically significant trees. But as he said, I'm not
interested in protecting invasive species that are larger than 11 inches in diameter. So, I...you
know, and I'd like to give the Planning Commission at least some indication of what will pass
when it comes back. And I think this moves this in the right direction.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion to the motion to amend the main motion?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes.
MR. SAKODA: Just a comment. Since you're dealing with really finite areas in this Historical District
1, 2, and 3, you know, it's possible to do an inventory. It's possible to come up with some kind
of criterias and do an inventory. Then you'll have it.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion to the motion on the floor?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Mr. Hopper.
MR. HOPPER: Just to clarify. So we're looking at either the CRC or the Arborist Committee having to
generate a specific list of trees that it deems to be 36 inches or more and are.. .and to designate
those that have that criteria and I'm not sure what else. But to also say these are significant trees
and they would maintain a list and then those would be the ones that would then have to go to the
CRC for removal? Just to try to clarify?
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, that, he brings up huge point.
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I understand what you're saying and, again, that's a reason why
we probably want to discuss this a lot further is I see the Arborist says it's a small enough area
we can get an inventory. I agree and that may be the thing to do, is work on an inventory with
the, I guess, first the Arborist and then the CRC. I just don't...my biggest concern, and if
Mr. Hopper or any of the Members can kind of craft it a little bit differently, my biggest concern
is saying just any old tree that's 36 inches is significant. I don't wanna do that. I want
somebody else to.. .who has either expertise or a nine-member board that that's their job is to
give advice to make that decision. And, again, there's two decisions to make. Is it a significant
tree just because it's a nice tree? Or is it historically or culturally significant? So that has to be
one of the overriding concerns in my opinion, is that the tree has to be looked at to see if it's
historically or culturally.. .maybe we just go through the CRC and be done with it. I'm fine with
that too.
CHAIR CARROLL: We still have your motion on the floor to amend the main motion.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Mr. Hopper has a. . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: Corporation Counsel?
MR. HOPPER: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So then with that in mind, I think I would advise that with that
language just because a tree is 36 inches does not mean a person couldn't take it down without
CRC approval. They would also need to.. .there would also need to be a designation by either
the CRC or the Arborist Committee that it's a significant tree through a process that we're not
sure yet but they would have to have a process where they'd make that designation. Absent that
designation, someone with a tree of 36 inches or more could still take it down in the historic
district without CRC approval unless the tree was also designated by the CRC or the Arborist
Committee. And, again, I'm not sure how the CRC or Arborist Committee will go about stating
that they've determined that something is a significant tree. But that would need to be done
before any tree could be identified as, under this Code, a significant tree that couldn't be
removed without CRC approval. And, again, I would probably advise a criteria for those
commissions to use to determine which 36 inches or above trees would be significant trees.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, can I ask for a short recess so we can discuss with Corp.
Counsel?
CHAIR CARROLL: Well, it's --
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It's time for -CHAIR CARROLL: It's a quarter after, we have not had recess. I'm going to take a ten-minute recess
so people can take care of their personal issues. This Committee will stand in recess for ten
minutes. . .. (gavel). . .
RECESS:

3:17 p.m.

RECONVENE: 3:28 p.m.
CHAIR CARROLL: . . . (gavel). . . This Land Use Commission [sic] meeting of November 13, 2013 is
now back in session. All right, Members. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. After discussing it with the Department and
Corporation Counsel, I have one question before I come up with what I wanna do. The question
is, you know, we already have the exceptional tree process, what would the difference be
between an exceptional tree and a significant tree? And why should there be a difference?
Either the Arborist or Department?
MR. SAKODA: The exceptional tree process is through ordinance and, State and County ordinance, but
the Arborist Committee is the body that nominates exceptional trees to be on the list within Maui
County as exceptional trees. And then it's approved by the County Council.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Any specific trees?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, but, and...
MR. SAKODA: Right, there's categories within I believe it's 12.24A. It describes what the criteria
are for being an exceptional tree, meeting the criteria of exceptional trees and...rarity, size.
There's, I think, five categories. Cultural, historical significance.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So if anybody wanted to for whatever reason cut it down, it's really
hard to cut down an exceptional tree. Is that correct?
MR. SAKODA: Exceptional tree is designated as an exceptional tree and protected. Yeah, and the
landowner knows that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Now if you look at all four of these things in H in the Protection
of Trees, is there anything different between exceptional trees and this set of language that is
being proposed here? Or is it.. .it's gonna end up being similar to an exceptional tree?
MR. SAKODA: No, no. I mean, well, exceptional tree has specific categories that are used to be the
criteria for an exceptional tree. In this you only have diameter . . .(inaudible). . .
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But, I'm sorry, but in the treatment of an exceptional tree versus a
treatment of a significant tree. Right now it looks like you need written approval from CRC to
remove the tree and it has to be maintained, all significant trees have to be maintained according
to the ANSI and I think there's gonna be a potential amendment to save the other group that you
said -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: ISA.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --the ISA. So are exceptional trees required to have that same standard
of maintenance?
MR. SAKODA: I don't know if they are required to but they are able to get a tax break for the amount
of money that's expended on tree maintenance for that exceptional tree.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, so then in that case it sounds like significant trees would
be.. .have more restrictions on them than exceptional trees, because exceptional trees aren't
required to be maintained according to these standards.
MR. SAKODA: Then they're not in any kind of ordinance that says that it needs to be maintained at
that...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Mr. Chair, after having a lengthy discussion with
Corp. Counsel, I'm gonna remove.. .withdraw my motion, my amendment. I think the bill as it is
should go down to Planning Commission. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any objection to Mr. Couch withdrawing his motion?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. We are back to the main motion on the floor as amended.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Chair, the next on Number 2, Members, on the page is
pretty much just a grammatical thing. It's nothing huge and substantive but if, Chair, a motion
needs to be made I will do it that way. Or I'm not sure if this is... Carla -CHAIR CARROLL: You wish to make a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --or somebody --
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CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --if this is...Chair, just do the motion? Okay. So my motion...I
move to amend proposed Subsection 19.52.090(H)(2), Maui County Code, by striking the word
"a" after the word "contributes", and this is all written in blue, and inserting in its place, the
words "to the". And striking the word "to" after the word "environment" and inserting in its
place the phrase "of the". And it will read, "a significant tree contributes to the sense of place,
historic character, and environment of the historic districts and shall be preserved to the fullest
extent possible".
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: It's been moved by Ms. Cochran, seconded by Mr. White. And thank you,
Ms. Cochran. You have the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you, Chair. So it's nothing earth shattering. It's just
makes it, I think, a little more grammatically correct.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any further discussion to the motion to amend the main motion on
the floor? Hearing none, all in favor, please signify by saying, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried, seven ayes, two excused, Ms. Baisa and Mr. Hokama.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Carroll, Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Couch, Crivello, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Baisa and Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR CARROLL: We are back to the main motion on the floor as amended. Any further discussion?
Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, for another opportunity. Last but not least on our
distributed page, item Number 4, is an entirely new proposal and so I'd like to make a motion on
this.
CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. I move to amend Subsection 19.52.090(H), Maui
County Code, by inserting a new Subsection Number 4 to read as follows, and as here in blue,
Members, "all significant trees within historic district no. 1 and historic district no. 2 shall be
maintained in accordance with the standards established by the American National Standards
Institute. The Cultural Resources Commission may solicit the input of the Maui County arborist
or the Maui County"... wait -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Maui County Arborist Committee in determining compliance with
maintenance standards."
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second for discussion.
CHAIR CARROLL: It's been moved and seconded by Mr. White. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And in developing this amendment, I felt it
prudent to consult the expertise of the County Arborist Committee seeing as how this matter
relates to trees. I transmitted the amendment to the Arborist Committee and requested their
comments. They...we have distributed also the letter that came back from them. And they
mentioned they felt that maintenance requirements would enhance protection efforts. Proper
care maintenance serves to prevent the situation where a tree is allowed to fall into a dilapidated
or hazardous state which could warrant the tree's removal. In reviewing the maintenance
standard provision, the question arose of who would evaluate such.. .who would evaluate
whether such maintenance standards are being followed. And I think the County Arborist or
Arborist Committee is the most qualified entity to evaluate compliance with such maintenance
standards. However, matters relating to historic districts are strictly under the purview of the
Cultural Resources Commission. So therefore, should the situation arise where the CRC finds
itself needing to evaluate compliance with maintenance standards, the second sentence of this
proposed language is intended to reaffirm that the expertise of the County Arborist or Arborist
Committee is an available resource that can be consulted but it's at the discretion of the CRC.
No mandate is being opposed...imposed upon CRC, thus avoiding this situation where
authorities of the CRC and the Arborist Committee could conflict. This is the background and
the justification rationale for this proposed amendment and hoping to get support for this.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I would like to amend that amendment to add
the words, or the letters "ISA/"...I'm sorry, "International Society of Arboriculture", in
parentheses, "ISA", after the words "established by the".
CHAIR CARROLL: Would Ms. Cochran accept that as a friendly amendment?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, Chair, I will.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any objections?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's even better, even better.
CHAIR CARROLL: Okay. We have the amendment on the floor to amend the main motion.
MS. NAKATA: Excuse me, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion?
MS. NAKATA: Oh, after adding "International Society of Arboricultural, parentheses, ISA". Is that
what you said?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
MS. NAKATA: Would it be an "and", or an "or"?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure.
CHAIR CARROLL: Was it?
MS. NAKATA: No, which...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And, or.
MS. NAKATA: No, which an "and", or an "or"? Are you just requiring that they comply with
maintenance standards of either body?
CHAIR CARROLL: All right...
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, maybe can we get Mr. Sakoda's or Arborist, you got a
chime?
MR. SAKODA: I would recommend it be "and".
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And. Okay.
MR. SAKODA: American National Standards Institute, ANSI, is a really broad category. It's not a real
broad umbrella. And then underneath that is International Society of Arboriculture with its best
management practices and pruning standards.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Then "and" it is. "And".
CHAIR CARROLL: All right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, wait. Mr. Chair, Mr. Hopper has something.
MR. HOPPER: Just, Mr. Chair, is it.. .just so there's no way there's a conflict between either one of
those sets of standards.
MR. SAKODA: There isn't.
MR. HOPPER: Okay, yeah, that would be.. .need to be important. Also, I'm just not certain what the
CRC's role would be in enforcement. The Planning Department would be enforcing this section
of the Code, not the commission, is my understanding. So I'm not sure why the Commission
would be soliciting input from the Arborist Committee for determining compliance, because
wouldn't the...I think the Planning Department would be determining compliance under this
Code section as it would under all of Title 19, unless I'm mistaken. So I don't think that the
CRC would be...I suppose they could advise the Planning Department on something, but I'm not
sure why they would need to solicit the input of the Arborist Committee to determine compliance
'cause I don't think the CRC would be doing enforcement in that case.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion on the motion on the floor?
MR. SAKODA: And then once again I really feel uncomfortable on going onto private property to do
these assessments on private-owned trees.
CHAIR CARROLL: All right. Any further discussion to the motion on the floor? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Who's responsible for providing all the training?
CHAIR CARROLL: I'm sorry?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Who's responsible for providing the training to the private landowners
that we're enforcing this upon to make sure that they're in compliance with the maintenance
standards? The Planning Department?
MR. SPENCE: Well, if this becomes law it would be our responsibility to have our zoning inspectors
also trained as arborists. And then if somebody chooses to challenge that, you know, we would
have to deal with that at that time. I mean I have a hard time with zoning inspectors who are
well-versed in Zoning Code having to also be licensed arborists.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion to the motion to amend the main motion on the floor?
Seeing none, all in favor, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR CARROLL: Instead of taking a roll call, could the ayes please just raise their hand. Okay, and
then...okay. Ayes, please raise your hands. Okay, one, two, three, four. Okay, we have four
ayes. Five ayes, excuse me, the Chair votes aye and two noes. Motion passes.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Carroll, Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Couch, and Crivello.
NOES: Councilmembers Victorino and White.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Baisa and Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR CARROLL: All right. We have, again, the main motion on the floor --
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MS. NAKATA: Excuse me, Mr. Chair. Mr. Chair, I believe we're back to Member Cochran's motion.
CHAIR CARROLL: I'm sorry.
MS. NAKATA: The last vote was a vote on Member Couch's amendment to Member Cochran's
amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mine was a friendly amendment. Everybody agreed.
CHAIR CARROLL: It was a friendly amendment. It was approved by the Committee. All right, we
are back again to the main motion as amended. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And the next section on our handout is in
relation to...sorry...Historical District No. 3 and my, yeah, my question to the Committee is
basically it's the same, in a sense, same verbiage that I'm inserting but just for the Wailuku
District. I know Staff wanted it.. .would prefer it be done separately. So, Chair, this is.. .1 guess
I'm just putting it to you if that's how you wanna do it, I'm prepared to do it individually or we
can just, you know, look at the handout and the blue font verbiage is what my amendment is.
CHAIR CARROLL: You can proceed with the handout.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So did you...would you prefer it to be separated out?
CHAIR CARROLL: I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Would you prefer it to be...the motions to be done separately?
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, okay, okay. We can... all right. Okay, so first.. .so we're
down half...the bottom of the page, item F. And I move to amend proposed
Subsection 19.52.100(F)(1), Maui County Code, by inserting the phrase "and not designated an
exceptional tree pursuant to Chapter 12.24A of this code" after the phrase "or more" and before
the phrase "shall be identified". Thereby the new language will read...it shall read, "any tree
within historic district no. 3 with a trunk circumference of 36 inches, or more, and not designated
an exceptional tree pursuant to Chapter 12.24A of this code, shall be identified as a significant
tree".
CHAIR CARROLL: That is a...we have a motion by Ms. Cochran. Is there a second?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: It's been seconded by Mr. Couch. Discussion? Ms. Cochran?

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 13, 2013

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, again, this is to avoid the duplicative
regulations on the same tree basically. We did this with Districts 1 and 2 just now for Lahaina
and just trying to -CHAIR CARROLL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --make it match.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion to the motion to amend the main motion on the floor? All
in favor of the motion, please signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried, five ayes, four excused. We have bare quorum.
Motion passes.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Carroll, Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Couch, and Crivello.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Baisa, Hokama, Victorino, and White.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR CARROLL: All right. Any further discussion to the main motion on the floor? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And item Number 2 of Section F here is the
same changes that I did previously for Districts 1 and 2 in Lahaina. And I shall.. .1 move to
amend proposed Subsection 19.52.100(F)(2), Maui County Code, by striking the word "a" after
the word "contributes" and inserting in its place the words "to the" by striking the word "to"
after the word "environment" and inserting in its place the phrase "of the". And by making
singular the word "districts" to read "a significant tree contributes to the sense of place, historic
character, and environment of the historic district and shall be preserved to the fullest extent
possible."
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.
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CHAIR CARROLL: It's been moved by Ms. Cochran, seconded by Mr. Couch. Discussion?
Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Again, this was just a grammatical preference.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion to the motion on the floor? All in favor, signify by saying,
"aye"
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried, five ayes, four excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Carroll, Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Couch, and Crivello.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Baisa, Hokama, Victorino, and White.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR CARROLL: Back to the main motion as amended. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And finally, I move to amend proposed
Subsection 19.52.100(F), Maui County Code, by inserting a new Subsection 4 to read as follows,
"all significant trees within historic district no. 3 shall be maintained in accordance with the
standards established by the ISA and American National Standards Institute. The Cultural
Resources Commission may solicit the input of the Maui County Arborist or the Maui County
Arborist Committee in determining compliance with maintenance standards."
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: It's been moved by Ms. Cochran, seconded by Mr. Couch. Discussion?
Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And this, too, is a duplication of what we had just passed for
Historic Districts 1 and 2 in Lahaina. So . .(inaudible). . .
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CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion to the motion on the floor? Hearing none, all in favor,
signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? None. Five ayes, four excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Carroll, Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Couch, and Crivello.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Baisa, Hokama, Victorino, and White.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR CARROLL: We are back to the main motion as many amended on the floor. Further
discussion? Seeing none.. .Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I still have a lot of problems with this. I know we tried to clean
it up. I think it needs a lot more work. And I feel concerned about sending it out to the Planning
Commission without a lot of discussion. I'd almost prefer, if at all possible, that we go through
it one more time, but what happens if we don't get a pass on this one? If it doesn't pass?
CHAIR CARROLL: If it doesn't pass, it gets deferred. However, I was hoping it would pass because
then next year we would be...it would come back and we would be able to hear this. If it doesn't
pass, I do not know. I hate to see it fall into limbo again. The limbo seems to have been rather
long.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I'm really torn. I understand what needs to.. .what the intent is
and I just think it's not quite right here. I'd almost be willing to see if the Committee could
come up with much better language in conjunction with the Departments, not just the Planning
Department, 'cause you still got Public Works that has issues with trees. And there's stuff in
Mr. Guzman's Committee and the Parks Department has issues and Corp. Counsel. So I think
this was going by too fast on this one. Just...
CHAIR CARROLL: Only thing I can say is what I said at the beginning, that the Planning Commission
is the place that this really needs to be heard. I don't think that we're gonna be able to make
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much significant changes. I have every confidence that they can address this bill over there with
the appropriate people and the appropriate time. And, again, then it will come back to us.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, I just wanna voice my concerns. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Hearing no further discussion, all in favor of the motion on the floor
as amended, please signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried, five ayes, no noes, four excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Carroll, Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Couch, and Crivello.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Baisa, Hokama, Victorino, and White.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution, as amended.
CHAIR CARROLL: Members, before we go to the next item, I would like to thank you. This has been
very difficult. That's why it took 11 years to get this far. And I appreciate your staying. It's ten
to 4:00. The next one I think might be a little bit easier. Let's try to tackle it and see what we
can do. Nobody can leave. We only have bare quorum. Well, let's put it on the floor and see
what happens over here.
ITEM NO. 17: AMENDING SECTION 19.36A.070, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO LANDSCAPING REQUIREMENTS UNDER THE
OFF-STREET PARKING AND LOADING ORDINANCE (misc)
CHAIR CARROLL: LU-17, Amending Section 19.36A.070, Maui County Code, Relating to
Landscaping Requirements under the Off-Street Parking and Loading Ordinance. The
Committee is receipt of the following: Miscellaneous Communication, dated September 9, 2013
from the County Clerk, transmitting a proposed bill entitled, A Bill for an Ordinance Amending
Section 19.36A.070, Maui County Code, Relating to Landscaping Requirements Under the OffStreet Parking and Loading Ordinance. The purpose of the proposed bill is to require additional
shade trees in parking areas under Subsection 19.36A.070(A), Maui County Code, and to
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establish criteria for such shade trees. Correspondence dated October 2, 2013, from the
Department of Corporation Counsel, transmitting a proposed resolution entitled, Referring to the
Lanai, Maui and Molokai Planning Commissions a Proposed Bill to Amend Section 19.36A.070,
Maui County Code, Relating to Landscaping Requirements of the Off-Street Parking and
Loading Ordinance. The purpose of the proposed resolution is to refer to the Lanai, Maui, and
Molokai Planning Commissions a proposed bill entitled, A Bill for an Ordinance Amending
Section 19.36A.070, Maui County Code, Relating to Landscaping Requirements Under the OffStreet Parking and Loading Ordinance. The purpose of the proposed bill is to require additional
shade trees in parking areas in Subsection 19.36A.070(A), Maui County Code, and to establish
criteria for such shade trees. Discussion? Excuse me, Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would note that this bill is in much more final form,
ready to take to the Planning Commission. A lot of the details have been worked out.
• . .(Coughs). . . Excuse me. The... I'm going to say I have very serious concerns about the
impacts of this bill when you start saying you're going to require one tree per three stalls instead
of the current one tree per five. You're talking about taking up additional space that would
normally be going to parking stalls and which means there would be smaller commercial
buildings. You know, somebody buys a 10,000-square foot lot, they're required to have so many
parking stalls per the size of building that they can build on that lot. Now all of a sudden the
building they can build on that lot is smaller. It would have to be smaller because more room
would be taken up by additional trees. I've not heard that, again, similar to last one I'm not sure
why the requirement comes up. I think really there's much more of an issue with maintenance of
trees in parking stalls. I don't...in parking lots. I don't think the requiring more trees is going to
be.. .resolve whatever issues. So I mean we will be reaching out to the commercial community
on this and seeing what happens with it. I hate to think of the nonconformities that we're going
to recreate, what's it's going to do the hotels, to the commercial areas, condominium projects, et
cetera.
CHAIR CARROLL: Discussion? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Couch. And I agree with the Department on this one.
I can't support this at all. Well, actually one thing I could support is "g" where it says covered
parking areas... covered parking structures and parking areas shaded by photovoltaic structures
are exempt from the requirements of this section. Everything else is very onerous and I don't
think it's significant. So I don't think I'd support this. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: You are not going to propose any amendments on that?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
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CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And I'm really sifting through Mr. Rezents' testimony
that he provided earlier and just wanted to know if Department has a copy and had a chance to
sort of skim through it and see what his proposals and suggestions are? And if maybe that can be
a little more palatable if some of these were inserted or whatever he has deletes and things of that
nature?
MS. MCLEAN: We really haven't had a chance to discuss it and consider it. We did hear the testimony
and we do have a copy of the written testimony but the focus was on the earlier bill. We really
haven't had a chance to get through this at all.
MR. SAKODA: Yeah, I reviewed this and I really...well, okay, for one thing, if you warma get in the
specifics of the bill and this is in another one that was brought up in another tree preservation
ordinance that was proposed. But in this, you know, Section 2, under B. No, under...Section 2,
and then A. You know, I agree with Ernie Rezents' comment about the large crown shade tree.
That is a misnomer because when you say large crown shade tree, you may be assuming that it's
a large species tree, and the planting areas that are in these parking lots will not sustain a large
species tree even though they do plant large species trees in larger planting areas than, you know,
the 4X4 or 6X6 planting areas that it.. .you know, oftentimes we don't have a problem with the
trees growing but they grow and then they uplift the parking lot. And then when they go in and
repair the parking lot, then the tree becomes unstable because the anchor roots are pruned. So
you're in a dilemma of, well, do you leave that tree and take your chances on it falling, or do you
do the more prudent thing which is to remove the tree and replace it? So that impacts the shade
coverage and that is going.. .that is not changed with this ordinance, that dynamic. But the shade
tree size, when you talk about a minimum caliper of two inches in diameter and measure 12
inches above the ground, generally speaking when they do projects like this the...nurseries are
growing the trees in 25-gallon size containers. That's generally the larger container that is going
to be used in a project. And when you get up to these kinds of sizes for a two-inch caliper then
you're pushing the root system to be in that same container and you get a poor quality stock. So
I really don't agree with this two-inch diameter. I would think that maybe if you wanna specify
a minimum caliper, then one inch is good enough, and that is because one-inch caliper sapling is
going to be adequate for that size container. Now if you're going to two inches, then you're
gonna to get stock that is starting to have root bound, that's getting root bound. It's gonna have
circling roots and you're going to be pushing more poorer quality stock in these projects. And
that is.. .that's just wrong. It's not going to do what you want to do. Let's see. Also, you're
tying this ordinance to Maui County Planting Plan that in the current plan doesn't have anything
to do with parking lots as far as what is requested in this ordinance. The draft Maui County
Planting Plan has a chapter that deals with parking lots, but that has not been reviewed by the
public and it hasn't had a thorough peer review from the landscape industry. So whatever's in
that draft plan may or may not be what we, you know, what we get as far as the final planting
plan. But the planting plan is an advisory document. So when you start tying an advisory
document to an ordinance then it gets to be.. .then we're gonna be reviewing that advisory
document differently. So that I don't really feel comfortable about. Let's see. That's...those are
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pretty...oh, also the use of maturity, okay, in the draft planting plan, they do measurements of
shade coverage after 15 years after the parking lot's been built. Well, 15 years is not the age of a
mature tree that gets put into a parking lot. These trees continue to grow so when...by saying
mature size, you're not using the mature size when you're doing these assessments. So that's a
conflict in terminology. That's all.
CHAIR CARROLL: Members, it is 4 o'clock. If this was 2 o'clock, I would continue the discussion
and see how far we could take this because it does need to be done. But obviously the Chair
agrees there are many concerns, and I do not think we have time in the next 10 or 15 minutes to
go through everything over here. I would hope that the Arborist and Planning
Department... concerns that they have we'll forward it to the Committee. I would like to, if
there's no objection, I would like to defer this item.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION:

(Excused: GCB, GRH, MPV, and MW)

DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.

CHAIR CARROLL: It's deferred. Members, thank you very much. We appreciate it. We made more
progress today than anybody made in many years and I think you can be proud of that. And
thank you to the four Members.. .the five of us that stuck it out over here. It is deeply
appreciated by the Chair. No further discussion. This Land Use Committee meeting.. .unless
there's.. .Ms. Nakata, we have any? No further discussion. This Land Use Committee meeting
of November 13, 2013 stands adjourned. . (gavel). . .

ADJOURN: 4:02 p.m.
APPROVED:
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